

TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JUNE 28, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Deputy Town Clerk Janine Soule, Tor Tryland, Gail Nicholsen, Tommy, Jeri Miltenberger, Lynne McGowan, Denise Meehan, Anne Jakubowski, Theresa Martin, Phyllis Parrish, William MacGregor, Fred Zerega, Bob Poelker, Kate Rauber & Jay Buim, Anne & Bobby Donovan, Antonia Schreiber, Lisa Jaeger, Ellen Schorsch, Jonathan Gross, Joan Morales, Claire Davis, Drew & Natasha Shuster, Patty Lenseth and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie & Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Peters opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 14, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed with one modification Item #5 Interested in CWC Buy Back Program:  Councilman Peters would like a correction to reflect that he has asked the applicants to publicly list their properties at any value they are assessed at or offered at by the program.  This is an important detail that was missed and should be in the minutes.  The Town Clerk has noted and made the above stated correction by Councilman Peters.  A motion to approve the minutes with the above correction was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. He has nothing to report on for this meeting.
2.WOMEN’S EXPO 2018: Anne & Bobby Donovan were present. They spoke to the Board asking for extra off-site parking for the EXPO ’18 and they will be providing a shuttle service.  They currently have permission from Windham Mountain for their lower parking lot and Windham Ashland Jewett Central School for their parking lot, along with the Windham-Hensonville Methodist Church parking lot.  They are requesting permission to use on a non-exclusive basis the two municipal parking lots behind the Masonic Temple and behind Todaro’s as off-site parking for attendees only not for vendors or for volunteers.   They have a shuttle service that will be running between the parking lots between 10am and 4pm only. Supervisor Pelham has given them permission to use the Masonic Temple Municipal Parking Lot only.  Behind Todaro’s still needs to be available to other visitors.  Chief Karl Gonzalez suggested they get in touch with Albergo Bed & Breakfast as they own the parking lot across the street (the old LaGrilla) from them as this area is close to the event.  Anne asked if they could put up signs for the shuttle for the day.  The Supervisor gave them permission. 
3.REQUEST TO USE THE CENTRE PROPERTY for a filming opportunity: Kate Rauber & Director Jay Buim were present. They are shooting a feature film this summer in the Windham area around July 9-27, 2018.  They were interested in filming during the week of July 15th.  The one scene would be at the Centre Property, which will be a town hall scene. No changes will be needed inside. The shoot would be 1 day or even ½ day.  They have a crew of 25 people and would like permission to use the Centre Property.  The Supervisor suggested they could use it on a Monday as the Library is closed and the Town will need a Certificate of Insurance from them.  A motion to approve the use of the Centre Property was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
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4.REQUEST USE OF CENTRE PROPERTY: Christine & Sean Doolan “Magic Madness” for next year February 15-February 24, 2019 times to be determined.  1 to 2 magic shows per day during President’s week a family event.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
5.HIGHWAY WORK PERMIT FOR NON-UTILITY APPLICATIONS (DOT) FOR BANNERS OVER STATE ROUTE 23 Windham Chamber of Commerce for the Autumn Affair October 6 & 7, 2018 and the Greek Orthodox Church of Assumption for the Greek Festival August 15-19, 2018.  Perm 33 Non-Utility Form for each event with Certificate of Insurances has been present to the Board for their review and they ask permission for the forms to be signed by the Supervisor.  The forms will then be submitted to DOT for their permission. A motion to approve with all paperwork in order and the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 
6.CONSIDER RESOLUTION DATE & TIME FOR PUBLIC HEARING upon a proposed Local Law dealing with the membership for the Architectural Review Board.  A Public Hearing to be set for the next Town Board Meeting on July 12, 2018 @ 6:50pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Attorney Larry Gardner will work on the legal notice to be sent to the town’s paper.
7.REQUEST PERMISSION TO OPEN AN ESCROW ACCOUNT for Site Plan Windham Manor, LLC to be set up for the use of professional fees.  An Escrow Account Contract has been presented to the Town Board for their review and they ask permission to have the Supervisor sign contract; as authorized by 6 NYCRR Part 617.3 and/or Section 3050 of the Town of Windham Local Law #4 of 2006 (“Site Plan Review Law”).  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
8.LETTER OF RECOMMENDATION from Milone & MacBroom to award the bid for the NY Rising Project: County Route 56 Culvert Replacement Project to Hubbell, Inc. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #22 OF 2018:  upon review of submitted bid(s), it was revealed that the lowest responsible bid submitted was that of Hubbell, Inc., PO Box 664, Margaretville, NY 12455, in the amount of $624,851.00.  The Town of Windham intends to award a contract, contingent on GOSR consent, to Hubbell, Inc. for construction of improvements.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
9.CONTRACT FOR EMERGENCY AMBULANCE SERVICE between the Town of Jewett and the Town of Windham.  The contract is a mutual aid ambulance agreement for a term of two (2) years commencing on January 1, 2018 and expiring on December 31, 2019. The contract has been reviewed by the Board and they give permission for the Supervisor to sign, a motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
10.GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #13 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
11.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The highway computer was having issues, Councilman Murray has fixed that.  Thank you for the time you have spent over there. The highway crew has been working on site distance on all the road signs and conditions they have been to every town road sign in the last two weeks. And they have cleared brush from them as they are visible.  They have mowed once now on all shoulders of town roads and will be starting again in about a week or two.   The Park & Recs guys have been fixing all the capstones on the big stone walls along State Route 23.  They assisted in community service by moving the piano at the Centre Property. Last week one of the major paving projects 1.04 miles of blacktop has been completed on High Peak Road.  They have done shared services with the Town of Lexington.  On July 16th, 4/10ths of mile will be done on Pheasant Lane and the Town of Windham will collect back shared-services with other towns.
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12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.  She would like to ask permission to have a second ambulance crew for the 4th of July Celebration from 5pm-9pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. The police vehicles are all in good shape. A police schedule for the 4th of July was handed to the Board.  Posts are set for Officers.  There will be police coverage at the end of the fireworks.  CD Lane Road will be coned off for no parking like last year. The Chief read his resignation letter aloud that effective July 9, 2018 he will be leaving his position as Chief of Police for personal reasons.  He thanked the Town Board for their continued support of the Windham Police Department.  He also thanked Greene County Sheriff’s Office and the New York State Police for their support and assistance to the Windham Police Department.  A motion to approve letter of resignation was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  The Board has appointed Tor Tryland as the new Chief of Police effective immediately. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker at the last meeting the Board tabled a sample resolution requesting legal assistance from CWT to work with NYCDEP on advancing the Windham Path through land owned by NYCDEP. Per Supervisor Pelham, he will support a resolution but not the one that was tabled. Maybe by the next meeting something will be written. Councilman Peters has contacted the son of the former owner of Lake Heloise.  He has reviewed a trail map and hopes to be taking a walk with former owner’s son to check out all the state route trails to be offered.  He is still working on a potential fee structure for the use of the Centre Property events.  Claire Davis asked about what was going on at Lake Heloise. Councilman Peters explained briefly about it, it is currently owned partially by DEP. “And we would like to make that more accessibly as a recreational facility that supports the trails that they have there; potentially kayak on the lake. DEP has reached out to us, they would be happy to work with us to develop that recreational area. We are in the early stages of working on that along with the private land owners’ that are around that…this is something that we don’t have and this would be really great for the Town”.  Councilman Van Valin has been speaking with Fred Grober as he has been working on this scope of work and specification.  We would like to send out a request for bid proposals for work at the Centre Property.  Some of the most urgent work is we need to put in new sidewalks, the main entrance widened and the broken gate on the fence, as well as the lawn.  All the material up to the front stoop and across and the whole staircase will need to be leveled and brought up to specs. Some of the historical things that are on the building cannot be changed, but they can be repaired.  This is quite an expensive project.    Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington has made a priority list of checking the sidewalks in town to see if any of the stones need to be reset and will be sending this list to Fred Grober for review. Councilman Murray has spent many hours but has fixed the computer at the highway garage.  Councilman Peters will be ordering a new laptop computer for the Ambulance and the Town Clerk’s office.  As discussed with Councilman Murray they will have to spend in the $800.00 range for each computer. He will move on that. Town Attorney Larry Gardner will be working on the ARB Amendment with a local law and public hearing. He is also working on proposed revisions to be made on the parking lot lease agreements with Bunce & Windham Ventures based on the changes from the last year.
COMMENTS FROM PUBLIC: Claire Davis would like to know when the Town Board will be getting a microphone.  Supervisor Pelham there will no microphones at this time, the Board will just have to speak up louder.  Claire Davis is very concerned about this and the Board should really reconsider.  Ellen Schorsch wanted to know if the Centre Property will be getting a ramp. Supervisor Pelham there is a handicap access ramp on the Library side that will take you to the inside of the Centre Property.  Jonathan Gross he is a Mountain Top Progressive and they have been using this room for their meetings and he thanked the Board but he understands that there is a change in the policy for using the Town Hall meeting room.  The Supervisor has stated it is now a State Law no political party can discuss politics on Town Property.  Lisa Jaeger on behalf of the Windham Chamber of Commerce is concerned about the flood buy-out program with Neapolis, Zerega & the Brockett Building (Poelker), based on the recent newspaper article.  She would like to make a suggestion that maybe the Town Board could have a public hearing/meeting outside of a Town Board meeting for a question and answer open dialog format 
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with the public invited to discuss issues of this type. Natasha Shuster owner of the Catskill Mountain Country Store she too is concerned about the buy-out program and she was one of many of the community people that were on the NY Rising Committee.  They meet with HUD and the State; they made decisions about different things. At that time the only two properties that were discussed were GNH Lumber and Neapolis. She agrees with Lisa Jaeger and feels it is the responsibility of the Town Board to look out for the citizens and possibly to hire a planner (maybe even finding angel investors to help the business owners) that are proactive and with a vision for the Town of Windham.  Supervisor Pelham made a correction that in the LFA every property was recognized.  There were two projects that would elevate flooding and a cost benefit analysis. Number one: GNH Lumber, number two: Neapolis along with the All State Building and a house behind that to be taken down.  Councilman Walker the buy-out through the DEP is to relocate not remove the business totally and they would have to relocate within the town out of the flood plain.  Supervisor Pelham DEP will not buy you out if you are going to relocate back in the flood plain.  The Board doesn’t have a say on the buy-out only if we are interested in the vacant property would then the Town have a say.  Fred (& Steve) Zerega of Zerega Pizza a family business has been here for 45 years.  Their intention is not to knock down the building.  For the last 10 years they have been trying to sell their business and have listed it with every realtor in town with never having a good prospect.  As a last resort they have asked permission from the Town Board to proceed with the CWC. They have not approved any kind of offering of their property.  Councilman Murray the value will be based upon an appraised full-market value to be pre-hurricane Irene, for the building only not the business. GNH Lumber has been in negations for about four years and Neopolis for about three years, as this process is slow.  Councilman Peters “we cannot mandate this but whatever the appraisal is if you are to say yes to it, wait and list it on the public market for that value to give the private person a chance to purchase the property”.  Lisa Jaeger her understanding regarding the DEP they will not pursue a buy-out of property on Main Street without the blessing of the Town Board, is this true.  Supervisor Pelham the Town Board has the authority to bless or disapprove a buy-out.  Many questions were asked to the Board.  The discussion was well received by all.  Antonia Schreiber owner of the Windham Spa would like to thank the Town Board on revising the sign law. She and her staff are very grateful.  Since the law change 8 months ago she has gone from employing 12 people to 14 people and she is very pleased.  John Brust of Delaware Engineering, since 2002 the Town of Windham has invested $50 million dollars in infrastructure municipal projects.  The Town of Windham is on the top of the list for municipal infrastructure projects completed, and that is not including private investors i.e. Whisper Creek.  William MacGregor highly recommends the Board to have a microphone on the table.  His “subject of discussion tonight is why the ARB could not pass judgement on the Valero free standing sign and other matters concerning the sign law and the interpretation of said law. He would like to get a fair and impartial hearing on this matter without interruption”…as he reads his 6 pages of notes that were read aloud to the Board.  On June 1, 2018 as noted on the comment section, “the ARB does not approve sign application #2 dated 1/19/18 due to the following violation Page 2-D… “No application shall be accepted or processed for a sign which has been erected without obtaining a permit”. Councilman Murray would like to just clarify a few errors the ARB Board has only had one legal meeting. A legal meeting consists of having a quorum. Out of a 7-member board only 4 members must be present in the room for a quorum at any given meeting.  From last May 2017 to present time June 2018 (13 months). Councilman Murray believes their last meeting to be on Sept 1, 2017.  This application for Valero came in on November 6, 2017 (8 months ago).  As a Board designation by this Town, you as the ARB Board have an obligation to the people, the tax payers and the applicant to look at these things in a timely fashion, 8 months is not timely. The last time for a legal meeting with a quorum was on April 1, 2017.  The Supervisor has asked if there are any other comments to be made on anything else. Bob Poelker owns the Brockett House and his intension was getting help from the CWC in water proofing or in the raising of his building.  Also, one of their other options is to buy it out.  The property has been for sale, as he had bought this building as a family project to restore and relocate his business there. Unfortunately, this is not able to happen due to various life changes for the family.  His intension is to rehabilitate the house to bring it back to its original time, and with that to make sure it doesn’t get flooded.  That is why he wanted to raise it up 2 feet.  CWC is only willing to pay 75% of the cost.  Bob would have to pay the other 25% of the cost.  Bob doesn’t have that kind of money to restore the building.  They also say they can water proof it, he is not sure how this works.  The building was built in the 1800’s he would like to see it listed as an historical property.  He originally started looking for ways to fund the restoration of the 
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building and his intention is not to destroy the building.  Lisa Jaeger Main Street is the heart of our community and we cannot let that go. Joan Morales does research on the history of buildings, although she has not done the history on Bob Poelker’s building.  Her son’s house too was completely devastated from hurricane Irene.  He too was approached but he can’t do it either.  He has not been able to fix the outside, but he did receive money to fix the inside.  Supervisor Pelham suggested that he go directly to the CWC in Margaretville, NY.  After much discussion on various topics the Supervisor thanked everyone and closed public comments.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS June 28, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #12-G contained vouchers #480-505, totaling $21,560.36 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #120-126, totaling $6,755.47 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #173-181, totaling $34,840.61 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P for General contained 15 claims, totaling $10,007.86 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 22 claims, totaling $18,178.72 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 3 claims, totaling $2,654.66                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,688.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P contained 3 claims, totaling $352.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:05 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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